Minutes of the Meeting of the Welney Parish Council
held in the Parish Hall, Welney

on Tuesday 11th December, 2007 at 7.30 p.m.

Present

Cllr.K.Goodger (Chairman)  Cllrs, T.Bennett, M. Brown, C.Freer, S.Kerr,  G.Tomkins, 

(who apologised for being late) and the Clerk.  

Also present:were approximately 8 members of the public.

1.  Apologies for absence

Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs.E.Allen, M. Wallington

Dist.Cllrs. V.Spikings and D.Pope and C.Clllr.H.,Humphrey.,

2.  Declaration of Interest

No declarations of interest were received at this stage of the meeting.

3.  Minutes

The minutes of the meeting held on 6th November, having been circulated to all councillors, were approved and signed by the Chairman following amendments

to Item 12, Item 14 (2) and Item 15 (4) all of which were initialled by the Chairman.

4.  Matters Arising

1. Meadow Lane –  A copy of a letter from Mr.Smith dated 5th November, together

with a copy of councils reply was circulated for information.  Nothing further had

been heard.

2. Village Bus Timetables – Following the last meeting, Cllr.Humphrey had been

approached regarding this matter, and the Clerk reported that copies of the timetables

had been received from the bus company and had now been printed in the latest

edition of the Welney News.

5.  Public Participation


It was proposed by the Chairman, seconded by Cllr.Bennett and agreed that the Public Participation section should be moved from Item 7 on the Agenda to Item 5.


The Tipps End Action Group addressed the meeting and advised that they had heard that Anglian Water were looking at three alternative sites for the proposed Sewage Treatment Works and wanted to know the up to date situation.  They were advised that at present no information had been received regarding this but as soon as any planning applications or further details are received, the Parish Council would let them know.  The Group confirmed that whilst they are not against the Sewage Scheme for Welney, they are anxious that their properties are not affected by the proposed treatment works. 


One other point mentioned was whether the Parish Council had considered purchasing the Old Chapel for a new Parish Hall.  However it was confirmed that there are no funds available for such a purchase. 

6.  First Time Sewage for Welney

The Clerk confirmed that she had been able to obtain a copy of the plan showing the catchment area for the proposed sewage scheme, and all councillors had been supplied with a copy.  Nothing further had been heard from anyone regarding the scheme.  The chairman provided a copy of an e-mail from the Environment Agency,

 giving details of the report which had appeared in the recent edition of the Welney News. 

 Following on from the Public Participation Section the Parish Council confirmed that they always try to act in the best interest of all their residents, and they promised to keep the group fully informed.  The Chairman invited members of the group to leave their contact details with the Clerk so that she could inform them direct of any developments.

7.  Future Meeting Dates and Meeting Reports

As problems had been experienced with regard to the change of date for this meeting, 

It was agreed to make sure that similar problems did not arise in the future,  Councillors had been circulated with copies of an e-mail from Cllr. Jones dated 29th November and a reply from the Chairman dated 30th November.

Following a discussion,  it was proposed by Cllr. Tomkins, seconded by Cllr .Bennett and unanimously agreed that if for any reason the dates of the meetings have to be changed, then at least two alternative dates must be suggested so that all Councillors have the opportunity to comment before the change of date is actually made.  The meetings would therefore take place on the 1st Tuesday of each month, with the January 2008  meeting taking place on the 2nd Tuesday because the first Tuesday is actually New Years Day.  If any complaints were to arise regarding this matter in the future then they would have to be dealt with under the Correct Code of Conduct paragraph.

The Clerk agreed to provide a Calendar for the New Year with all the dates shown.

A further e-mail from Cllr. ,Jones was received at the meeting in which he tendered his resignation from the Council.  It was agreed to thank him for his letter, and state that Council were very sorry that he had found it necessary to resign, but expressing our grateful thanks for all the time and hard work that he had put in for the Council and the Village during his time as a Councillor.  The Clerk would inform the Borough Council of the resignation, and request the usual notices so that the Casual Vacancy could be advertised and filled as quickly as possible.

Meeting Reports – Cllr. Bennett confirmed that he had received a letter from the Downham Market Road Safety Committee asking if we still wished to be involved.

He and Cllr. Tomkins confirmed they would attend as and when possible and we

would confirm our support for the future..

8.  Finance.

The Clerk confirmed receipt of the Precept form from the Borough Council for the 2008/9 Financial Year.  This will be considered at the January meeting when the Clerk would provide a copy of the accounts to 31.12.07 together with the projected figures to the end of March so that Council would be able to work out what figure is required for the next year.

The following account was received for payment, and on the proposition of Cllr. Kerr, seconded by Cllr. Brown, and agreed, the cheque was signed:

Mrs.P.Copeman – Clerks Salary


240 . 16

Postage





    8 . 16

Telephone Calls



  
   26. 13

Stationary 





  18 . 94

Paper

  




  12 . 00

Ink Cartridges





  32 . 99




Cheque No. 100958







319 . 44

Paid by Direct Debit

E-on – Electricity charges 1st to 30th November



  59 . 81

Clerks Pay Increase.

The Clerk confirmed that she had received a copy of the Pay Award with effect from

1st April, 2007.  Spine 17 had increased from £8.228 per hour to £8.429 per hour

and she confirmed that she is paid for 7 hours per week.  Following discussion it was proposed by Cllr. Bennett, seconded by Cllr. Tomkins and unanimously agreed that the sum of £139.68 should be added to the above cheque to cover the back pay from the 1st of April up to the end of December 2008.  Future monthly salary payments will be £255.68

9.  Parish Hall 

1.  The electricity meters were checked and £53.00 was removed.

2. Mr. & Mrs. O’Neil had written to the Parish Council to ask if they could have the

Parish Hall free of charge for their event for Great Ormond Street Children’s Hospital on 21st December.  A reply was sent to them stating that this was not possible, as lettings were the only income that the Hall receives, and they had confirmed that they quite understood the situation.

3.  Trouble had been experienced recently with the locking of the Main Door into the Hall and Cllr. Kerr agreed to have a look at this.

4. A copy of the Norfolk Association of Village Halls was received and it was passed to  Cllrs. Freer and Brown for their information

10.  Elgoods & Proposed New Community Centre

The Clerk confirmed that she had still heard nothing from the Environment Agency regarding the valuation of the Hall Site, despite several e-mails and telephone calls to Mr. Shelton.  Further contact would be made stressing the urgency.

A letter had also been sent to Mrs. Sutton at Elgoods confirming our acceptance of the terms set out in her letter and advising we would be in touch again as soon as we heard from the Environment Agency

All Councillors had been supplied with a copy of the report of the first meeting of the Community Centre Working Party.  It was unanimously agreed that Council would support Option 1 (to build on the site of the existing pavilion.)  

With regard to the actions set out at the end of the report these were dealt with

as follows:

1.Janice Howell had stated that she could not supply any further details regarding current builds in Norfolk because there were very few going on at present and all builds were unique to the villages.  It was agreed to try and arrange a visit to Outwell to have a look at their hall, and also to the Owl Trust near Fakenham who had recently put up an excellent timber building.  All Councillors agreed to advise of any new buildings which they became aware of, which might be of interest.

2.Members to gather names of potential architects and structural engineers.  The suggestion from the Working Group was that we should write to six of each to ask if they would be interested in bidding for the work, but after discussion it was proposed by the Chairman, seconded by Cllr. Tomkins and agreed that this number should be reduced to 3.  Some names have already been received.

3.Investigate potential to buy BC Land – It was understood by the meeting that strip of land in front of the existing houses on the left hand side of the road leading to the pavilion, belonged to the Borough Council, and it was agreed to investigate if this was the case and whether they might be interested in selling the land.

4. Investigate potential to buy adjoining land (possibly 2 acres) to increase the playing field area for future use.  However it was agreed that this something that could be dealt with at a later date.

Following information in the Norfolk Association of Village Halls Magazine it was agreed to initially contact Norfolk Pro Help – This is a group of professional firms that pledge free support to voluntary and community organisations wanting to get projects off the ground.  The Clerk was asked to obtain all relevant information.  It was further agreed to let Cllr .Wallington know of the outcome of the meeting.  

Cllr. Bennett then informed the meeting that he had it on good authority that the Parochial Church Council are keen on exploring the idea of using the Church in some way that would be of greater benefit to the community as a whole..  Everything is in the very early stages at the present time and the Church are holding a meeting shortly to discuss the matter further.  He advised that if they are all in agreement a formal approach may be made to the Parish Council in the near future, and Cllr. Bennett would keep the Council informed.

11.  Playing Field

There are problems with the front door to the Pavilion which is refusing to open and Cllr. Kerr agreed to have a look at this as soon as possible.

12.   Correspondence

1. Wash Estuary Strategy Group – Meeting 21st November.  All Councillors had been circulated with details.

2. Borough Council – Parish Training and Information Meeting 5th December.  Cllr Brown attended the meeting which was mainly concerned with planning applications, and gave a report on the information he had obtained.  He provided a copy of the Planning Glossary which will be kept in the planning file, and thanks were extended to him for attending.

3. Crime Update Nol.12 – Details of Crimes in the Downham Market Area

4. Community Action Group Meeting – Downham Safer Neighbourhood Team – next meeting 14th January 2008 at the Fire Station, Downham Market.

5. C.P.R.E. Copy of Open days Newsletter and Countryside Voice Magazine

6. GO-East East of England Plan – Consultation on the Assessment of the Plan Under the European Habitats Directive and the Secretary of State’s further proposed changes.

7. B.C.K.L.W.N. 8.11.07  Housing Strategy Consultation with Parish Councils.

8. Norfolk Rural Community Council – Copy of Signpost Magazine Nov.2007

9. Foolhardy Folk Circus Arts Org.  Letter asking if we would like them to visit Welney

10.  B.C.K.L.W.N. – Funding Opportunities for disadvantaged groups and causes that some Funders consider to be unpopular

11.  B.C.K.L.W.N – Agenda and Minutes of Council meetings

12.  Downham Market Local Action Group – Minutes of meeting held on 9th November


13.  Norfolk Constabulary – Safer Neighbourhoods 7.11.07  Questionnaire re local Team and Community Action Group.

14. Southern Area Road Safety Committee – Agenda for next meeting on 3.1.08 and minutes of last meeting

15.  N.C.A.P.T.C. – Copy of Norfolk Link and Parish Training Partnership

16. Shaws Limited – Details of forms, record books and registers for Parish Council use.

13.  Plans and Planning Matters 
No planning applications or decisions had been received.

14  Village Development Area Plans

Nothing further to report at present.  This will be revisited at a later date

15.  Highway Matters
1. Following the last meeting the Clerk had written to Norfolk County Council regarding the pollarding of the Willow tress on the Wash Road.expressing our gratitude for the work carried out, but informing them that they had missed one tree which is very dangerous.  Nothing had been heard from them

2. A copy of the Norfolk County Council Highways Automatic Traffic Count results had been received from Mr. John Eastgate  This survey was taken during October and Councillors were advised that as it is a large document, it can be passed round for information.

3. A copy of a letter which Councillor Tomkins reported at the last meeting, was circulated to all Councillors regarding the traffic speeding on the Wash Road and the Suspension Bridge side of the A.1101.   It was agreed to complete the letter on behalf of the Parish Council and return to the Police.

4. Norfolk Police had provided a copy of the Speed Awareness Monitoring results which they had carried out in the Village on three occasions.

5. It was reported that the water is now back on the Wash Road, and Cllr. Bennett confirmed that there is a considerable amount to come down and it will probably be flooded most of the week,

6. The Chairman reported that a wooden railing in the hedge at the Rutland Arms corner of Tipps End has broken off and is lying in the ditch.  It is feared that it may be holding up the water and it was agreed to ask Highways to have a look at this.

16.  Environmental Issues.

1. Ouse Washes –  Following the last meeting the Clerk had circulated all councillors with a copy of the Scope for the Ouse Washes Strategy Group for consideration.  Cllr. Bennett advised that the next meeting will not be held until the Spring and it was agreed that the Chairman, Cllr. Bennett and any other councillor who is interested should get together and assess whether the Parish Council meet any of the criteria set out, and then report back to the next meeting.

2. Denver Complex – All Councillors were provided with a copy of the information             newsletters which the Chairman had obtained on his visit to Denver in October.

3. Mereham Development – Cllr. Tomkins raised this matter at the last meeting and the Clerk had circulated a copy of the Newsletter for information.  Cllr. Tomkins agreed to try and attend the next meeting of the Mereham Group and keep Council informed of developments.

4.   Croft River – The Chairman declared an interest in this matter as an Officer of the Drainage Board.  There was a brief discussion regarding the Croft River and how it could be maintained as an asset to the Village.

17.  W.A.S.H. Committee

Nothing further to report at the present time.  

.18.   Parish Action Plan.

Each councillor had been provided with a copy of the Parish Action Plan sections that have been completed for their approval.  It was confirmed that the front and back covers will be colour photographs with a map on the inside front cover and the pie chart on the inside back cover.  There will also be several black and white photographs with the text on various pages.  As soon as everything is collated, the Plan will be put together in readiness for printing.  It was proposed by Cllr.,Tomkins, seconded by Cllr. Kerr and unanimously agreed that the Parish Council adopt the Parish Action Plan as put forward.  Thanks were extended to Cllr. Bennett and the Group for all their hard work.

19.  Items for next Agenda

1.  Consider appointment of a Parish Council representative as Trustee to the Bishops Land Charity.


.

There being no further business the Chairman thanked everyone for attending, and declared the meeting closed at 9.30 p.m.  

Signed… K.Goodger… ………………………………… (Chairman.)          

Dated …8th January, 2008…………………………………….

